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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS  

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING  

BETHEL TOWN HALL  

May 6, 2025 

Present: Mayor Carl Wilson, Mayor Pro-Temp Barbara Bynum, Commissioner Ferrell Blount, 

Commissioner Thomas Lilley, Commissioner Tina Staton, and Commissioner Fred Whitehurst 

Members of the Board Absent: None 

Staff Present: Interim Town Manager, D. Scott Elliott, Attorney, Keen Lassiter, Clerk, Linda 

Sheppard, and Deputy Clerk, Jalissa Griggs 

Call to Order  

Mayor Wilson called the meeting to order at 6:27 P.M. following the Bethel Board of 

Adjustment Meeting. Reverend Elvis Jones gave the invocation.  

Mayor Wilson then led the pledge of allegiance. 

Commissioner Staton made a motion to delay the approval of minutes from the regular monthly 

meeting on April 1, 2025, the motion carried unanimously. 

(No public comments were made) 

Presentations 

 

Felicia Hyden, New Phoenix, LLC was not present. 

 

Denise Grate, Peer Support Specialist of the Suicide Prevention Department for the U.S. 

Department of Veterans Affairs gave a presentation of the services provided by her department. 

Services include suicide prevention, gun safety, save training for fire fighters, police officers, 

anyone dealing with the public, a crisis line (dial 988) available for anyone, and PTSD 

counseling. Mayor Pro Temp Bynum asked where the classes are offered. The save classes are 

offered through their department by appointment. 

 

Old Business 

 

Interim Town Manager gave an update on the Smith Street Park Project. The PARTF (Parks and 

Recreation Trust Fund) application was submitted. He learned that the $450,000 of town money 

allocated to match the grant cannot be spent until the PARTF application has been approved. The 

WillyGoat Toys & Playground equipment purchase that was approved at the April 1, 2025 

meeting will have to be delayed until the application is approved. A follow-up meeting was held 

at the Bethel Advocacy Center with 22 people in attendance to help with the community 

involvement component of the grant application. 
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New Business 

 

The home at 147 Martin Street, was rehabilitated through the CDBG (Community Development 

Block Grant) in 2004. The grant required the occupant to remain in the home for 8 years. The 

property was sold 18 years later therefore the CDBG residency requirement had expired. The 

Deed of Trust required cancellation and a Satisfaction of Security Instrument needed to be signed 

by Mayor Wilson for a scheduled closing prior to the Boards meeting. Attorney Lassiter 

prepared all required documents and Mayor Wilson signed. (See Attachment A). 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the cancellation of the Deed of Trust for 147 

Martin Street, motion carried unanimously. 

 

A budget amendment is needed for Dominion Energy to complete the proposed replacement of 

streetlights with LED fixtures in the amount of $30,000. (See Attachment B). 

 

Commissioner Whitehurst made a motion to approve Budget Amendment 15, motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Jonas Hill, Planning Director for Pitt County gave a presentation on the replacement housing 

taking place in Bethel and the possibility of the County assisting the Town with Subdivision 

Ordinance administration.  

 

The County received the American Rescue Plan Act funding and $1.9 million went towards a 

countywide housing replacement program. To qualify, an individual had to be one of the 

following: 62 years old or older, disabled, a veteran, a single parent, a large household (five or 

more family members in one dwelling), or have a child below age six with a high lead level. 

Eight homes were selected to be replaced and four are in Bethel. An informational session will 

be held Thursday, July 31, 2025, at the Pitt County Agricultural Center (403 Government Cir, 

Greenville, NC) at 10am and 6pm. To receive assistance, attendance to one of the informational 

sessions is required. Commissioner Staton asked if you must own your home and the answer is 

yes you must be listed as owner and occupy the home. Citizen, Trish Werkaw asked if all owners 

of the home must attend the session and the answer is no, only one representative is required to 

attend.  

 

Pitt County Planning administers Subdivision Ordinances for the Village of Simpson, Town of 

Falkland, and Town of Grimesland. The process includes a preliminary plat, minor (nine lots or 

less) approved by staff, more than nine is approved by a technical review committee, after 

approval, a review of the construction plan, developer makes improvements if needed and lastly 

record final plat. If the agreement is accepted, the County’s ordinance will be adopted and 

enforced. Town of Bethel would have to develop a way to enforce sewer connections as the 

County does not address sewer. The County would forward all plats submitted to their office to 

Town of Bethel for information. Fees would be retained by the County. Interim Town Manager 

asked if there was a cost to the Town and there would be no cost, the County only retains the 
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fees collected. Interim Town Manager stated that the Town is currently not compliant with 

Section 160(D) regulations in General Statutes. The Town’s Zoning Ordinance is currently being 

re-written by Mid-East Commission to make the Town compliant. An agreement with Pitt 

County will bring those two ordinances into compliance. Zoning would still be administrated 

locally through the Town. Commissioner Blount stated he would be opposed to having the 

County administer the Town of Bethel’s Subdivision Ordinance. Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum stated 

she would be for the County administering the Town of Bethel’s Subdivision Ordinance. 

Commissioner Whitehurst stated he would like to understand both sides better before deciding. 

 

Interim Town Manager presented a preliminary budget for 25-26 and fund balance analysis (See 

Attachment C). Commissioner Whitehurst asked about the Law Enforcement and Sheriff 

categories in the pie chart illustration. Interim Town Manager will review. Fire Chief gave a 

presentation of two estimates he received to add a shower in the bathroom ($24,000 and 

$15,000) at the Fire Station. Interim Town Manager stated that there is money available in the 

SCIF grant funds to have this completed. Interim Town Manager suggested Fire Chief receive an 

estimate from Scott’s Improvement (the contractor that performed the library renovations). 

 

Wayne Bryant, Bethel Fire Department Captain presented to the board information on the status 

of 1997 Fire Engine #2102. According to the last three required annual pump tests, signs of 

increasing wear of the fire pump are evident. It was concluded with the most recent test, that the 

unit would not pass the next annual pump test. The primer motor on the pump has failed, a 

replacement is not available but rebuilding it may be a possibility. The unit would not be able to 

serve as an engine unless extensive repairs are made. The Fire Department has formed a 

committee that has received quotes from three vendors for a replacement Fire Engine: Fire 

Connections out of Rocky Mount, C.W. Williams, out of Rocky Mount and Atlantic Solutions, 

out of Fayetteville. Their recommendations were based on the following criteria, operability, 

functional ability, and reliability, including service after the sale. The committee recommends 

purchasing as E-One Fire Engine from Fire Connections in the amount of $525,092.00. There is 

a new emissions requirement that will be put in place around 2027 that would add an additional 

$70,000 if the purchase of the truck is done in the future. Captain Bryant discussed options for 

payments for the new truck that includes a County Grant of $25,000, the 50/50 Grant and cash 

on contract with interest earned until receipt of unit. (See Attachment D). 

 

The newest truck the Town owns is a 2018 International Pumper tanker with a debt service that 

is made of $11,827 per year at an interest rate of 3.375% with a 20 year note until 2038 and a 

balance of $121,000. 

 

The 50/50 grant will match up to $40,000 and with the County Grant $25,000 that would make a 

total of $105,000 towards the purchase of a new truck (net $65,000). 

 

Commissioner Blount suggested that the Town budget $50,000 a year in Capital Outlay for the 

Fire Department. 
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The quoted price for the new truck from Fire Connections will expire May 23, 2025. 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to sign the contract for the purchase of the new fire truck 

and wait 16 months and then figure how to pay for it. 

 

Commissioner Lilley then amended his motion to sign the contract for the purchase of the new 

fire truck and wait 16 months and then figure how to pay for it. 

 

Commissioner Lilley amended his motion to sign the contract for the purchase of the new fire 

truck initially using fund balance to secure the truck but considering financing options or 

alternative methods during the 16 months to receive the truck.  

 

Commissioner Blount would like to see a detailed plan to pay for the fire truck before 

committing to the contract for purchasing the truck. 

 

Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum suggested the board utilize a grant writer to better the chances of 

getting grants since that last grant the fire department applied for was denied. 

 

After further discussion, Commissioner Whitehurst suggested more detailed information be 

received before making a decision on purchasing the Fire truck.  

 

Commissioner Blount suggested that the motion be tabled for 30 days.  

 

Attorney Lassiter responded that the person that made that motion would have to agree with the 

supplementary motion.  

 

Interim Manager suggested that the board consider a Budget workshop during the week of May 

12 to May 19 to further discuss the details of the overall budget and purchasing the truck.  

 

Commissioner Lilley has withdrawn his motion to purchase the Fire truck. 

 

The Interim Manager presented to the Board a proposal to have Rivers and Associates create a 

digital map that is required by the State for Powell Bill reporting purposes. As the Board is 

aware, the Town of Bethel receives annually approximately $60,000 from the State for street 

paving. Annually, the Town is required to report to the State and account for these monies. This 

year, the State is requiring municipalities to submit a digital Powell Bill map as a part of the 

reporting. To accomplish this, the assistance of Rivers & Associates will be needed. A copy of 

the last Powell Bill Street map created in 2020 is also attached along with the proposal. (See 

Attachment E). 

 

Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum made a motion to approve the proposal from Rivers & Associates to 

prepare the Town’s Powell Bill map at a cost of $5,000. Commissioner Staton, Commissioner, 

Whitehurst, Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum, and Commissioner Blount voted for, Commissioner 

Lilley voted against, the motion carried. 



5 
 

 

 

The Interim Manager presented to the Board a proposal from Designco Construction for design 

services to upfit a portion of Town Hall for a public safety sub-station. As earlier discussed with 

the Board, the Town is in need of professional services to assist with the design of the back 

unfinished room of Town Hall. This area is to be designated as an area for the Sherrif’s Office to 

use intermittently when they are patrolling in town. This is proposed to include a bathroom, 

kitchenette, and open office space for the deputies to utilize. Town staff would also utilize this 

space when the Town Hall is open. This project would utilize State SCIF (State Capital 

Infrastructure Funds) for this expense. (See Attachment F). 

 

Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum made a motion to approve a professional services agreement with 

Designco Construction for a design plan for Town Hall renovations in the amount of $3,000, 

motion carried unanimously. 

 

Departmental Reports 

 

The Interim Town Manager gave the financial report for the month of February 2025 (See 

Attachment G). 

 

Commissioner Staton made a motion to approve the financial report for the month of March 

2025, motion carried unanimously. 

 

The Interim Town Manager made the public safety report for the month of February 2025 from 

the Sheriff’s Office (Attachment H).  

 

The next monthly meeting will be held June 3, 2025. 

 

Fire Department 

Report has already been given. 

Public Works 

No report was given. 

Town Attorney 

The closing for Mr. Foster took place on April 17th for two Town owned properties. 

Commissioner Whitehurst made a motion to go into closed session regarding G.S. 143-

318.11(a)(3) attorney-client privilege, the motion carried unanimously. 

Commissioner Whitehurst made a motion to reconvene the regular Town Board meeting at 

8:43 pm, the motion carried unanimously. 

Commissioner Whitehurst made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:44 pm, the motion 

carried unanimously. 
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________________________________  

Mayor, Carl Wilson  

ATTEST:  

  

____________________________________  

Linda Sheppard, Town Clerk  
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Date 
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